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(Addressed during the closing session held on March 22, 2018)
On behalf of the General Organization of American States and our member states I congratulate the Government of Guyana, particularly Minister Gaskin and his team and here I must acknowledge the indefatigable Don Sinclair for the amazing hospitality that we have experienced here in Guyana this week. Minister we are so very grateful for the hard work and the attention to the details which went into the preparation of this meeting. Please convey our profound gratitude to President Granger and the government and people of Guyana.  Congratulations on hosting your first OAS Ministerial and we hope that this will be by no means be the last.

Distinguished ministers and representatives, without your participation none if this is possible. Thank you for taking the time to be here this week and for your willingness to collaborate and cooperate. I think we can all agree the theme chosen for this 24th Inter-American Congress highlights the fact that our region provides us with a diverse range of products, goods and services, which if taken collectively would be unrivaled as  the world’s top tourism  region, with  the best in culture, music, color, sun sand and sea rainforest, archaeological sites  and our of course the beautiful people, the visitor to this hemisphere could spend an entire lifetime experiencing each country and still not do it all.  With such powerful product mix coupled with a population of over a billion it is evident that our ability to connect our region could pay dividends which would far exceed our expectations. 

Beyond the market potential for the region, the theme reminds us that there is so much more that unites us than divides us, it is through our coming together to dialogue to share and exchange experiences that we are able to harness the collective power of the region. At the OAS our work is firmly planted in Cooperacion Solidaria, the idea that we have a shared responsibility for the shared prosperity of our hemisphere. 

Through our discussions this week we learned what each person could offer and realized that we are by no means alone in the challenges we face, we learned that as tourism practitioner and as member states with tourism economies our goals the same- to increase our share of the global tourism market thereby fostering the socio-economic development of our nations and the expanding opportunities for our people. 

Importantly too is the fact that we realize that much of what we aspire to cannot be accomplished without the partnerships, it is through partnerships, particularly private public partnerships that the potential for tourism can be realized. There is room in the tourism arena for everyone, each with its unique yet complementary roles, all working symbiotically and contributing in both big and small ways. We saw too the potential for cooperation, Mexico’s offer of its Pueblos Mágicos is perhaps one of the most tangible evidence of cooperation. If we were to leave here today and the only thing we did is to each adopt the concept presented by Mexico and develop a magical village, city, or town each with its unique story and unique attributes, we would not only have succeeded in expanding our tourism product but more importantly, we would have succeeded in connecting the Americas through tourism fulfilling the mandate of the theme selected for this conference. Our special thanks to the government of  The United States more specifically, the Permanent Mission of the US to the OAS for offering to help with our build resilience in the Caribbean and for your continued support on so  many of our initiatives within  the Secretariat.

Distinguished colleagues, so often we attend meetings such as these, with very valiant themes and lofty goals and so often we fail to realize those goals. I urge each of us to treat this week as the begriming of our quest to truly connect the Americas. Connecting is so much easier today than it was some XX years ago when the founders of this congress gathered under the same theme. We now have the unique power of technology, to guide us through this. Let’s face it a simple whatsapp has the power to keep us engaged to keep us connected. And so if you have not yet gotten the whatsapp number of your fellow member state or private sector partner, I urge you to do so. There’s hardly a country or individual that I visit or see who is not using whatsapp. 

In our agenda for this week we spoke of visa facilitation a key element allowing for multi-destinational travel. This of course will require a bit more heavy lifting and a commitment from our policymakers that opportunities presented for tourism through the opening of our borders can be achieved while maintaining a balance between our national  security and  our sovereignty The declaration of Georgetown challenges us to take concrete action toward  building the Hemisphere we want. El hemisferio que queremos.  I hope that business cards, whatsapp numbers and email addresses were exchanged so that the collaboration and joint action continue so that when we gather in Asunción Paraguay in 2021.we will be able to report on concrete outcomes of the declaration.


As always we the OAS Secretariat for Integral Development are here to facilitate as necessary.  I would be remiss if I did not thank my team, led by Dr. Maryse Robert who has been carrying two huge portfolios this year as the Director of Economic Development and the Department of Education Human Development and Employment, Richard Campbell and Santiago Noboa from the Tourism Section, Monica Villegas who head the Polices Section together with Sandra Burns who works behind the scenes on the documents of the meeting. My colleagues Luiz Coimbra and Steven Lavigne from the Department of Conferences and our interpreters. Thanks so very much for all the work that has gone into preparing for and holding this meeting. 
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